In 2014, Niger made a moderate advancement in efforts to eliminate the worst forms of child labor. The Government adopted the National Action Plan to Combat Trafficking in Persons which will provide protection and social assistance to victims of human trafficking, including children. Law enforcement officials received training on child labor and human trafficking, as well as rescued and assisted 45 children from Koranic teachers that exploited them as street beggars. Further, the Government participated in a new program to combat forced labor. However, children in Niger are engaged in child labor, including in agriculture, and in the worst forms of child labor, including in mining. Laws relating to the worst forms of child labor do not provide adequate coverage and gaps in enforcement have left children unprotected. Social programs to combat child labor are also insufficient to adequately address the extent of the problem.



#### I. PREVALENCE AND SECTORAL DISTRIBUTION OF CHILD LABOR

Children in Niger are engaged in child labor, including in agriculture. Children are also engaged in the worst forms of child labor, including in mining. (1-4) Data from the 2009 National Child Labor Survey indicates that more than 30 percent of children ages 5 to 17 are engaged in hazardous work. Data also revealed that child labor is more prevalent in rural areas and among girls. (5) Table 1 provides key indicators on children's work and education in Niger.

Table 1. Statistics on Children's Work and Education

Children	Age	Percent
Working (% and population)	5-14 yrs.	42.9 (2,516,191)
Attending School (%)	5-14 yrs.	48.0
Combining Work and School (%)	7-14 yrs.	22.1
Primary Completion Rate (%)		49.3

Source for primary completion rate: Data from 2012, published by UNESCO Institute for Statistics, 2015.(6)

Source for all other data: Understanding Children's Work Project's analysis of statistics from Demographic and Health Survey (DHS), 2012.(7)

Based on a review of available information, Table 2 provides an overview of children's work by sector and activity.

Table 2. Overview of Children's Work by Sector and Activity

Sector/Industry	Activity
	Production of pepper,*rice,*fruits,*nuts,*and vegetables* (1-3, 8, 9)
Agriculture	Herding and caring for livestock,* including cattle and goats* (2-4, 8)
	Capturing and processing fish* (2, 4)
Industry	Mining† for trona, salt, gypsum, natron,* and gold (3, 4, 10-12)
	Quarrying,*† including crushing rocks* (1, 4, 13)
	Mechanical repair,*† welding,*† and metal work*† (4)
	Work in construction*†, tanneries,*† and slaughterhouses*† (4, 5, 13)
Services	Street work*, including as market vendors* and beggars *† (4, 5, 14)
	Domestic work* (3-5, 13)

Table 2. Overview of Children's Work by Sector and Activity(cont)

Sector/Industry	Activity
Categorical Worst Forms of Child Labor‡	Commercial sexual exploitation*sometimes as a result of human trafficking* (1, 3, 4)
	Caste-based servitude,* including as cattle herders,* agricultural workers,* and domestic workers* (1, 15)
	Forced begging by Koranic teachers* (3, 4, 13, 16, 17)
	Forced labor in domestic work* and mining*, each sometimes as a result of human trafficking* (1, 4)

<sup>\*</sup> Evidence of this activity is limited and/or the extent of the problem is unknown.

Traditional forms of caste-based servitude, such as the use of women and girls as *wahaya*, still exist in parts of Niger, especially among the Tuareg, Djerma, and Arab ethnic minorities; in distant western and northern regions; and along the border with Nigeria. (3, 15, 18) The *wahaya* practice allows a man to take a girl as a "fifth wife," meaning as a slave (according to Islamic practices, men are allowed to have only four wives). (1, 15, 19) *Wahaya* slaves, including children, are typically forced to work long hours as cattle herders, agricultural workers, or domestic workers, and are often sexually exploited. (13, 15, 20) Children of *wahaya* wives are considered slaves as well and passed from one owner to another as gifts or as part of dowries. Both wives and children are often forced to perform domestic labor in their masters' households. (13, 15, 19)

In Niger, it is also a traditional practice to send boys (*talibés*) to Koranic teachers (*marabouts*) to receive religious education.(21, 22) However, some of these boys are forced by their teachers to beg on the streets and surrender the money they have earned, or perform manual labor.(1, 3, 13, 21)

In 2014, an estimated 4.2 million people were food insecure in Niger, and severe flooding affected the livelihoods of many communities. (23-26) The ongoing conflict in Mali and insecurity in northeastern Nigeria has also resulted in thousands of refugees in Niger. (25, 26) Refugee children may have difficulty accessing education, which could put them at increased risk of engaging in the worst forms of child labor. (26)

The Constitution provides free and compulsory education.(3, 27) However, access to education nationwide is hindered by a chronic shortage of teachers, school materials, and infrastructure, which may increase the vulnerability of children to the worst forms of child labor.(3, 26, 28) Many children in Niger are also not registered at birth. Unable to prove their citizenship, unregistered children may have difficulty accessing services such as education.(3, 29, 30)

In October 2014, the Government released a survey on child labor in the regions of Dosso, Niamey, and Tillabéri. The survey collected data in 2013 and indicated that more than 30 percent of children ages 5 to 17 are engaged in agriculture, specifically in the production of rice.(9) Many of these children work in hazardous activities, including handling and spraying pesticides and herbicides, which the Government has deemed hazardous.(9, 31)

#### II. LEGAL FRAMEWORK FOR THE WORST FORMS OF CHILD LABOR

Niger has ratified all key international conventions concerning child labor (Table 3).

**Table 3. Ratification of International Conventions on Child Labor** 

	Convention	Ratification
STORY OF THE STREET	ILO C. 138, Minimum Age	✓
KILLOW	ILO C. 182, Worst Forms of Child Labor	✓
	UN CRC	✓
	UN CRC Optional Protocol on Armed Conflict	✓
	UN CRC Optional Protocol on the Sale of Children, Child Prostitution and Child Pornography	✓
	Palermo Protocol on Trafficking in Persons	1

<sup>†</sup> Determined by national law or regulation as hazardous and, as such, relevant to Article 3(d) of ILO C. 182.

<sup>‡</sup> Child labor understood as the worst forms of child labor per se under Article 3(a) – (c) of ILO C. 182.

iviger

The Government has established laws and regulations related to child labor, including its worst forms (Table 4).

**Table 4. Laws and Regulations Related to Child Labor** 

Standard	Yes/No	Age	Related Legislation
Minimum Age for Work	Yes	14	Article 106 of the Labor Code (32)
Minimum Age for Hazardous Work	Yes	16	Article 138 of Decree No. 67-126/MFP/T (31)
Prohibition of Hazardous Occupations or Activities for Children	Yes		Articles 138-158 of Decree No. 67-126/MFP/T; Article 181 of the Penal Code (31, 33)
Prohibition of Forced Labor	Yes		Article 14 of the Constitution; Article 4 of the Labor Code; Article 270 of the Penal Code (27, 32, 33)
Prohibition of Child Trafficking	Yes		Article 107 of the Labor Code; Article 10 of the Law on Combating Trafficking in Persons (32, 34)
Prohibition of Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children	Yes		Article 107 of the Labor Code; Articles 291-292 of the Penal Code (32, 33)
Prohibition of Using Children in Illicit Activities	Yes		Article 107 of the Labor Code (32)
Minimum Age for Compulsory Military Recruitment	N/A*		
Minimum Age for Voluntary Military Service	Yes	18	Article 107 of the Labor Code (32)
Compulsory Education Age	Yes	18	Article 2 of the Law on the Orientation of the Educational System in Niger (35)
Free Public Education	Yes		Article 23 of the Constitution (27)

<sup>\*</sup> No conscription (36)

In Niger, the minimum age for hazardous work does not meet the international standard of 18.(21, 37) In addition, Nigerien law does not prohibit hazardous occupations and activities in all relevant child labor sectors, including agriculture. An amendment to the Labor Code that includes prohibitions of hazardous occupations or activities for children, developed in 2013, was not approved during the reporting period.(2, 22) However, Decree No. 67-126/MFP/T prohibits the employment of children in mining, quarrying, manufacturing, construction, tanneries, and slaughterhouses.(38) The Penal Code prohibits employing and provoking children to beg; however, the penalties outlined in article 181 are low and may not deter violations.(33) Article 178 of the Penal Code also provides penalties for vagrancy, which is defined by article 177 as a person without a home, occupation or means of subsistence. This law may compel children who live on the streets to engage in the worst forms of child labor.(33, 39)

#### III. ENFORCEMENT OF LAWS ON THE WORST FORMS OF CHILD LABOR

The Government has established institutional mechanisms for the enforcement of laws and regulations on child labor, including its worst forms (Table 5).

**Table 5. Agencies Responsible for Child Labor Law Enforcement** 

Organization/Agency	Role
Ministry of Employment, Labor and Social Security (MELSS)	Enforce laws related to child labor by receiving complaints, investigating violations, and referring cases to courts.(4)
MELSS Child Labor Division	Conduct studies on the scope and nature of child labor, raise awareness of child labor, and coordinate government efforts to eliminate child labor.(4)
National Human Rights Commission (CNDH)	Receive child labor complaints, investigate violations, and report violations to courts.(4)
Ministry of Population, Women's Promotion and Child Protection	Work with law enforcement officials to provide vulnerable children with services, including education and counseling, in 13 centers across the country.(4, 21)
Ministry of Justice's Judicial Police Sections	Oversee cases involving juveniles at regional and district levels.(4)
District and Magistrate Courts	Address children's issues, including child labor, through 10 district courts and 36 magistrate courts.(4)



#### MODERATE ADVANCEMENT

Table 5. Agencies Responsible for Child Labor Law Enforcement (cont)

Organization/Agency	Role
Regional and Vigilance Committees	Prevent child trafficking, dismantle human trafficking rings, and raise awareness of the worst forms of child labor. In the case of vigilance committees, which work in 30 localities, report suspected cases of illegal transport of minors to the police.(4, 21)

Law enforcement agencies in Niger took actions to combat child labor, including its worst forms.

# Labor Law Enforcement

In 2014, the Ministry of Employment, Labor and Social Security (MELSS) employed 52 labor inspectors throughout Niger to enforce labor laws, including those related to child labor.(4) Given the prevalence of child labor in the country, the number of labor inspectors is inadequate. During the reporting period, all labor inspectors received training on the worst forms of child labor and also provided training to 30 members of the Workplace Safety and Health Committees in the regions of Tillabéry, Dosso, and Zinder.(4) Niger has a labor inspectorate office in each of the country's eight regions. Inspectors conduct both routine and complaint-based inspections.(21) However, MELSS but does not have a system with sufficient reach or standard protocols to conduct inspections effectively in the informal sector where most child labor occurs. The Labor inspectorate has the authority to determine penalties and/or assess penalties.(4) However, research could not find information regarding the number and quality of inspections, or whether there were any law violations, complaints, citations, and penalties related to child labor.

Victims of the worst forms of child labor are occasionally referred to the Ministry of Population, Women's Promotion and Child Protection or to NGOs depending on the case and location. During 2014, law enforcement agencies rescued and assisted 45 children from Koranic teachers who had exploited them as street beggars.(4) Reports indicate there is a lack of trained staff, equipment, transportation, and funding to conduct effective child labor inspections and legal proceedings.(4, 40)

## Criminal Law Enforcement

In 2014, Ministry of Justice officials received training on legislation related to human trafficking and children's rights.(4) Information on the number of investigators responsible for enforcing criminal laws on the worst forms of child labor is unavailable. Criminal enforcement agencies received and investigated 101 child trafficking cases; of these, 61 were convicted and sentenced to prison.(4) Also, the first conviction for the "wahaya" practice took place on May 2014.(13) Despite these efforts, both the MELSS and the Ministry of Justice indicated that the number of convictions related to the worst forms of child labor were inadequate, given the magnitude of the problem.(21) During 2014, criminal law enforcement agencies and NGOs rescued and assisted 205 children from exploitative situations, although it is unclear how many involved child labor. Reports indicate there is a lack of trained staff, equipment, transportation, and funding to effectively conduct criminal law enforcement efforts related to the worst forms of child labor.(4)

# IV. COORDINATION OF GOVERNMENT EFFORTS ON THE WORST FORMS OF CHILD LABOR

The Government has established mechanisms to coordinate its efforts to address child labor, including its worst forms (Table 6)

Table 6. Mechanisms to Coordinate Government Efforts on Child Labor

Coordinating Body	Role & Description
National Steering Committee on Child Labor	Review proposals for action plans for the ILO-IPEC country program and ensure that they are consistent with national child labor policy and priorities.(21)
National Commission to Coordinate Efforts to Combat Trafficking in Persons (CNCLTP)	Coordinate efforts to combat human trafficking, and develop and implement policies and programs related to human trafficking.(21, 34, 39) The CNCLTP comprises five executive board members and 19 other members, including representatives of government ministries; members of CNDH, civil society organizations, women's rights groups, labor unions, judges, bar associations; and two foreign donor representatives who act as observers.(21, 41)
National Agency to Fight Against Trafficking in Persons (ANLTP)	Implement policies and programs developed by the CNCLTP; conduct awareness campaigns about human trafficking in conjunction with the CNCLTP; provide training and education to reduce the risk of human trafficking; and maintain a hotline to receive complaints of human trafficking.(21, 39, 41)

Coordinating Body	Role & Description
National Committee to Combat the Phenomenon of Street Children	Coordinate activities to combat the phenomenon of street children. Placed under the Ministry for the Promotion of Women and Child Protection.(11)
National Committee to Combat Child Labor in Agriculture*	Coordinate policies and programs to combat child labor in agriculture. (42) Chaired by the Ministry of Agriculture and includes representatives from the MELSS and the Ministry for the Promotion of Women and Child Protection. Also includes nongovernmental stakeholders such as NGOs, labor unions, international organizations, and social partners. (43)
National Committee to Combat the Vestiges of Forced Labor and Discrimination	Develop and implement a national action plan to combat the vestiges of forced labor and discrimination.(44)

<sup>\*</sup> Mechanism to coordinate efforts to address child labor was created during the reporting period.

The National Commission to Coordinate Efforts to Combat Trafficking in Persons (CNCLTP) and the National Agency to Fight Against Trafficking in Persons (ANLTP) met to develop drafts of the National Action Plan to Combat Trafficking in Persons, which was adopted in July 2014.(4, 45, 46) The number of calls received by the ANLTP's hotline that involve child trafficking is unknown. Research did not determine if the National Steering Committee on Child Labor, the National Committee to Combat the Phenomenon of Street Children, and the National Committee to Combat the Vestiges of Forced Labor and Discrimination were active and received adequate funding to fulfill their mission during the reporting period.

#### V. GOVERNMENT POLICIES ON THE WORST FORMS OF CHILD LABOR

The Government of Niger has established policies related to child labor, including its worst forms (Table 7).

**Table 7. Policies Related to Child Labor** 

Policy	Description
National Action Plan to Combat the Sexual Exploitation of Children	Seeks to combat the sexual exploitation of children.(11, 21)
Decent Work Country Program (2012-2015)	Describes the child labor situation in Niger and includes targets for the elimination of child labor. (38, 47)
National Education Development Plan	Supports education for vulnerable children and includes child labor issues.(4)
Social and Economic Development Plan (2012-2015)	Describes Niger's overall development agenda, aims to prevent the worst forms of child labor, and calls for the adoption of the Nation Action Plan to Combat Child Labor. (4, 48)
Education and Training Sectorial Program (2014-2024)*†	Sets out a comprehensive map to improve the quality of, and access to, basic and higher education. (4, 49)
Nigeriens Nourish Nigeriens Development Plan "3N" (2012-2015)*	Seeks to develop the national agricultural sector, and improve food security and nutrition for children located in vulnerable and remote geographical areas.(50)
UNDAF (2014-2018)	Promotes improved access to education for vulnerable children and aims to build the capacity of the Government to address child labor.(51)
Strategy for Development and Security in Sahel-Saharan Areas of Niger (2012-2017)*	Describes Niger's overall security and development agenda with local populations in northern Niger. Seeks to increase youth employment and improve infrastructure and strengthening social services, particularly in health, education, and transportation.(52, 53)
National Action Plan to Combat Trafficking in Persons†	Includes goals of enhancing the legal framework to prevent human trafficking, effectively implementing the laws, providing effective protection and care for victims, and strengthening social and educational initiatives for vulnerable children.(4, 45, 46)

<sup>\*</sup> Child labor elimination and prevention strategies do not appear to have been integrated into this policy.

The National Action Plan to Combat Child Labor drafted in 2010 aims to eliminate the worst forms of child labor in Niger by 2025.(4) It also addresses child labor in a variety of sectors, including agriculture, mining, domestic work, and begging.(11) However, the Plan has yet to be adopted.(4, 11)

<sup>†</sup> Policy was approved during the reporting period.

MODERATE ADVANCEMENT

#### VI. SOCIAL PROGRAMS TO ADDRESS CHILD LABOR

In 2014, the Government of Niger participated in programs that include the goal of eliminating or preventing child labor, including its worst forms. The Government has other programs that may have an impact on child labor, including its worst forms. (Table 8)

**Table 8. Social Programs to Address Child Labor** 

Program	Description
Eliminating the Worst Forms of Child Labor in West Africa and Strengthening Sub-Regional Cooperation through ECOWAS I and II	USDOL-funded regional projects that supported ECOWAS to strengthen its role in combating the worst forms of child labor in the West Africa sub-region by providing policy and capacity building support for all ECOWAS states.(54, 55)
Project to Combat Child Labor in Domestic Service (2011-2015)	Government of France-funded, 3-year, \$1.3 million regional project to combat child labor in domestic work.(56)
Project Against Forced Labor and Discrimination (PACTRAD II) (2014-2015)†	Government program, with support from the ILO, to combat forced labor and discrimination practices towards women and children in Niger.(57, 58)
UN WFP*	UN program that supports cash-for-work schemes and other initiatives to address food insecurity. More than 600,000 beneficiaries have received assistance in Niger.(59)
Niger Safety Net Project*	World Bank cash transfer and cash-for-work project that aims to establish a safety net system for vulnerable households. Targets more than 1 million beneficiaries; 60,000 beneficiaries receive cash for work benefits.(60)
Second Chance Community Literacy Education and Vocational Training Program*	Government program, in collaboration with Volunteers for Education Integration, (a local NGO) that provides vulnerable children with literacy education and vocational training opportunities.(21)
Niger Education and Community Strengthening (2012-2016)*	\$7.6 million, USAID and Millennium Challenge Corporation-funded, 4-year project implemented by the Ministry of Education and Plan International to increase access to quality education for girls and boys.(61)
Resilience in the Sahel-Enhanced (RISE) *† (2014-2019)	USAID program that helps vulnerable communities in Niger and Burkina Faso mitigate vulnerabilities, shocks, and stresses by facilitating inclusive growth.(62) Aims to reach an estimated 1.9 million beneficiaries.(63)
Migration Forum*	Government forum, with support from the ILO-IPEC and a local NGO, that combats migration of youth, especially girls, from rural to urban areas.(21)

<sup>\*</sup> The impact of this program on child labor does not appear to have been studied.

Although Niger has programs that target child labor, the scope of these programs is insufficient to fully address the problem, especially in agriculture, herding, and mining. Niger also lacks a specific program to assist children exploited by religious instructors.(22)

#### VII. SUGGESTED GOVERNMENT ACTIONS TO ELIMINATE THE WORST FORMS OF CHILD LABOR

Based on the reporting above, suggested actions are identified that would advance the elimination of child labor, including its worst forms, in Niger (Table 9).

Table 9. Suggested Government Actions to Eliminate Child Labor, Including its Worst Forms

Area	Suggested Action	Year(s) Suggested
Legal Framework	Raise the minimum age for hazardous work to 18.	2009 – 2014
	Ensure the law prohibits hazardous occupations and activities in all relevant child labor sectors, including agriculture.	2014
	Ensure the Penal Code provides higher penalties for inciting people to beg and to ensure that street children are not compelled to engage in the worst forms of child labor.	2009 – 2014
Enforcement	Increase the training, resources and number of labor inspectors and criminal investigators responsible for enforcing laws related to child labor in order to provide adequate coverage of the workforce.	2009 – 2014
	Ensure enforcement protocols exist to conduct inspections effectively in the informal sector where most child labor occurs.	2014

<sup>†</sup> Program was launched during the reporting period.



### Table 9. Suggested Government Actions to Eliminate Child Labor, Including its Worst Forms (cont)

Area	Suggested Action	Year(s) Suggested
Enforcement	Make efforts to increase the number of convictions related to the worst forms of child labor.	2010 – 2014
	Collect and make public information on the number and quality of labor inspections, violations, complaints, citations, and penalties related to child labor, as well as the number of criminal law investigators.	2012 – 2014
Coordination	Ensure that the National Steering Committee on Child Labor, the National Committee to Combat the Phenomenon of Street Children, and the National Committee to Combat the Vestiges of Forced Labor and Discrimination are active and receive adequate funding to fulfill their mission.	2011 – 2014
	Disaggregate complaints made to the ANLTP's hotline by the number of children trafficked.	2013 – 2014
Government Policies	Adopt and implement the National Action Plan to Combat Child Labor.	2009 – 2014
	Integrate child labor elimination and prevention strategies into existing policies.	2013 – 2014
Social Programs	Ensure that all children have access to education, including refugees, by registering children at birth and by establishing and implementing a program to address the lack of teachers, schools, and supplies.	2013 – 2014
	Implement a program to target children exploited by religious instructors.	2011 – 2014
	Assess the impact that existing social programs may have on addressing child labor.	2011 – 2014
	Expand the scope of programs to address the worst forms of child labor, including in agriculture, herding, and mining.	2009 – 2014

#### **REFERENCES**

- U.S. Department of State. "Niger," in *Trafficking in Persons Report-*2014. Washington, DC; June 2014; <a href="http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/226848.pdf">http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/226848.pdf</a>.
- Understanding Children's Work. The twin challenges of child labour and educational marginalisation in the ECOWAS region - An overview. Geneva; July 2014. <a href="http://www.ucw-project.org/attachment/ECOWAS">http://www.ucw-project.org/attachment/ECOWAS</a> child labour educational marginalisation20140709 130339.pdf.
- U.S. Department of State. "Niger," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices-2013. Washington, DC; February 27, 2014; <a href="http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/220356.pdf">http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/220356.pdf</a>.
- 4. U.S. Embassy- Niamey. reporting, January 14, 2015.
- ILO. Rapport de l'Enquete Nationale sur le Travail des Enfants au Niger de 2009. Niamey, National Institute of Statistics of Niger; September 2011.
- 6. UNESCO Institute for Statistics. Gross intake ratio to the last grade of primary. Total. [accessed January 16, 2015]; <a href="http://www.uis.unesco.org/Pages/default.aspx?SPSLanguage=EN">http://www.uis.unesco.org/Pages/default.aspx?SPSLanguage=EN</a>. Data provided is the gross intake ratio to the last grade of primary school. This measure is a proxy measure for primary completion. For more information, please see the "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" section of this report.
- 7. UCW. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from statistics from Demographic and Health Survey (DHS), 2012. Analysis received January,15 2015. Reliable statistical data on the worst forms of child labor are especially difficult to collect given the often hidden or illegal nature of the worst forms. As a result, statistics on children's work in general are reported in this chart, which may or may not include the worst forms of child labor. For more information on sources used, the definition of working children and other indicators used in this report, please see the "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" section of this report.
- 8. Idrissa, D. Rapport de l'Examen Periodique Universel du Niger. Niamey, Association pour la Defense des Enfants du Niger; June 30, 2010. <a href="https://lib.ohchr.org/HRBodies/UPR/Documents/Session10/NE/ADENI\_AssociationpourlaD%C3%A9fensedesEnfantsduNiger\_Epdf">https://lib.ohchr.org/HRBodies/UPR/Documents/Session10/NE/ADENI\_AssociationpourlaD%C3%A9fensedesEnfantsduNiger\_Epdf</a>.
- 9. Government of Niger. Etude sur le travail des enfants dans les zones rizicoles au Niger. Niamey, October, 2014.
- 10. Government of Niger. Niger Response to Questions from GSP Hearing; 2012.

- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Niger (ratification: 2000) Published: 2014; accessed April 21, 2014; <a href="http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/english/iloquery.htm">http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/english/iloquery.htm</a>.
- 12. United Nations. Core document forming part of the reports of States parties: Niger.

  Prepared by the Government of Niger, International Human Rights Instruments.

  January 2, 2014. <a href="http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/layouts/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=HRI%2fCORE%2fNER%2f2013&Lang=en.">http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/layouts/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=HRI%2fCORE%2fNER%2f2013&Lang=en.</a>
- 13. United Nations Display News. "End of Mission Statement by Ms. Urmila Bhoola, Special Rapporteur on contemporary forms of slavery, including its causes and consequences to the Country visit to Niger (11-21 November 2014) "ohchr.org [online] November 21, 2014 [cited December 22, 2014]; http://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=15329&LangID=E.
- ILO-IPEC. Etude transfrontaliere sur le travail des enfants dans l'orpaillage au Burkina Faso, au Mali, et au Niger: Rapport Volet pays Niger. Geneva; December 2009
- Galy Kadir Abdelkader, and Moussa Zangaou. WAHAYA: Domestic and sexual slavery in Niger. London, Anti-Slavery Organization. <a href="http://www.antislavery.org/includes/documents/cm\_docs/2012/w/wahaya\_report\_eng.pdf">http://www.antislavery.org/includes/documents/cm\_docs/2012/w/wahaya\_report\_eng.pdf</a>.
- Integrated Regional Information Networks. "Niger: When religious teachers traffic their students." IRINnews.org [online] August 26, 2009 [cited November 6, 2012]; <a href="http://www.irinnews.org/Report.aspx?ReportId=85857">http://www.irinnews.org/Report.aspx?ReportId=85857</a>.
- 17. U.S. Department of State. "Niger," in *Trafficking in Persons Report- 2013*. Washington, DC; June 19, 2013; <a href="http://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/2013/index.htm?utm\_source=Subscribers&utm\_campaign=35f27bd04c-Trafficking\_Bulletin\_Issue\_9\_July\_20137\_22\_2013&utm\_medium=email&utm\_term=0\_1002a3b355-35f27bd04c-92744149.
- UN Population Fund. "Niger: In one girl's stand against child marriage, a
  path forward for development." unfpa.org [online] September 29, 2014 [cited
  December 23, 2014]; <a href="http://www.unfpa.org/public/home/news/pid/18338">http://www.unfpa.org/public/home/news/pid/18338</a>.
- $19. \ \ USDOL \ official. \ Briefing \ for \ USDOL \ official. \ January \ 17, 2012.$
- International Labor Rights Forum. Post Niger GSP Hearing Brief; February 24, 2012
- 21. U.S. Embassy- Niamey. reporting, January 17, 2014.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Niger (ratification: 2000) Published: 2014; accessed April 21, 2014; <a href="http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/english/iloquery.htm">http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/english/iloquery.htm</a>.

# Niger

#### **MODERATE ADVANCEMENT**

- Government of Niger. Evaluation conjointe de la Vulnérabilité à l'Insécurité
   Alimentaire des Ménages en milieu rural et urbain: Résultats préliminaires. Niamey;
   2014.
- Agence France-Presse. "Niger: 36 dead in Niger flooding since June: UN." reliefweb.int [online] October 16, 2014 [cited December 23, 2014]; <a href="http://reliefweb.int/report/niger/36-dead-niger-flooding-june-un">http://reliefweb.int/report/niger/36-dead-niger-flooding-june-un</a>.
- USAID. Sahel- Food Insecurity and Complex Emergency Fact Sheet September 24, 2014 <a href="http://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/sahel\_ce\_fs02\_09-29-2014.pdf">http://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/sahel\_ce\_fs02\_09-29-2014.pdf</a>.
- OCHA. 2015 Humanitarian Needs Overview, Sahel Region December 2014. <a href="http://www.unocha.org/cap/appeals/sahel-humanitarian-response-plan-2014-2016">http://www.unocha.org/cap/appeals/sahel-humanitarian-response-plan-2014-2016</a>.
- Government of Niger. Constitution, enacted November 25, 2010. <a href="http://mjp.univ-perp.fr/constit/ne2010.htm">http://mjp.univ-perp.fr/constit/ne2010.htm</a>.
- UNICEF. Schools in the Niger try a new approach to bring more girls into classrooms, UNICEF, [online] October 14, 2013 [cited December 23, 2014]; <a href="http://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/niger\_70664.html">http://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/niger\_70664.html</a>.
- UNICEF. December 10, 2013 In Niger, birth registration takes a big step forward [cited December 23, 2013]; <a href="http://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/niger-71507.html">http://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/niger-71507.html</a>.
- Plan International- EU Office. "Universal Birth Registration in Niger." plan-eu. org [online] February 15, 2012 [cited December 23, 2014]; <a href="http://www.plan-eu.org/news/universal-birth-registration-niger/">http://www.plan-eu.org/news/universal-birth-registration-niger/</a>.
- 31. Government of Niger. Décret no 67-126/MFP/T portant partie réglementaire du Code du travail., enacted September 07, .
- 32. Government of Niger. Labor Code, enacted September 25, 2012.
- Government of Niger. Code Pénal, Loi No 2003-025, enacted June 13, 2003. http://juriniger.lexum.umontreal.ca/juriniger/displayDocument.do?id=5090 [source on file].
- Government of Niger. Law on Combating Trafficking in Persons, enacted December 16, 2010.
- 35. Government of Niger. LOI n° 98-12 du 1er juin 1998, portant orientation du système éducatif nigérien, enacted June 1, 1998. http://www.men.ne/titre1.html.
- Child Soldiers International. Louder than words An agenda for action to end state
  use of child soldiers. London; 2012. file:///C:/Users/solorio-luis-p/Downloads/
  louderthanwordsseptember20124903558%20(2).pdf.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Niger (ratification: 1978) Published: 2014; accessed April 21, 2014; http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/english/iloquery.htm.
- ILO. Profil Pays du Travail Decent Niger. Geneva; 2013. <a href="http://www.ilo.org/public/libdoc/ilo/2013/479367.pdf">http://www.ilo.org/public/libdoc/ilo/2013/479367.pdf</a>.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Forced Labour Convention, 1930 (No. 29) Niger (ratification: 1961) Published: 2014; accessed April 21, 2014; http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/english/iloquery.htm.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Labour Inspection Convention, 1947 (No. 81) Niger (ratification: 1979) Published: 2014; accessed April 21, 2014; <a href="https://www.ilo.org/ilolex/english/iloquery.htm">https://www.ilo.org/ilolex/english/iloquery.htm</a>.
- 41. Ministry of Justice, Government of Niger. Determinant l'organisation, la composition, et les modalites de fonctionnement de l'Agence Nationale de la Lutte contre la Traite des Personnes; March 21, 2012.
- FAO Rome official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 23, 2015.
- 43. Government of Niger. Decree portant l'creation du Comite de pilotage du projet Travail des Enfants dans l'Agriculture, enacted October 28, 2014.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Forced Labour Convention, 1930 (No. 29) Niger (ratification: 1961) Published: 2013; accessed April 23, 2014; http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/english/iloquery.htm.

- UN Human Rights. Niger: UN rights expert hails criminalisation of slavery, but urges stronger law enforcement. Niamey; November 21, 2014. <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=15330&LangID=E">https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=15330&LangID=E</a>.
- Government of Niger. Plan d'Actions National de Lutte contre la Traite des Personnes. Niamey; 2014.
- ILO. Programme Pays de Promotion du Travail Decent au Niger 2012-2015. Geneva; 2012. <a href="http://www.ilo.org/public/english/bureau/program/dwcp/download/niger.pdf">http://www.ilo.org/public/english/bureau/program/dwcp/download/niger.pdf</a>.
- Government of Niger. Economic and Social Develoment Plan (PDES) 2012-2015.
   Washington, DC, World Bank; 2013. <a href="http://www-wds.worldbank.org/external/default/WDSContentServer/WDSP/IB/2013/04/09/000445729">http://www-wds.worldbank.org/external/default/WDSContentServer/WDSP/IB/2013/04/09/000445729</a> 20130409100
   912/Rendered/PDF/762410PRSP0P120OFFICIAL0USE0ONLY090.pdf.
- Government of Niger. Education and Training Sectorial Program (2014-2024).
   Niamey; 2013. http://planipolis.iiep.unesco.org/upload/Niger/Niger\_ PSEF\_2012\_2014.pdf.
- Government of Niger. Initiative 3N "Les Nigériens Nourrissent les Nigériens". Niamey; 2012. <a href="http://www.embassyofniger.org/docs/otherofficialdocs/">http://www.embassyofniger.org/docs/otherofficialdocs/</a> Conceptnote3N\_rev5.pdf.
- UNDAF. Plan Cadre des Nations Unies pour l'Assistance au Développement (UNDAF) NIGER 2014 – 2018. New York; 2014. http://www.undg.org/ docs/13346/UNDAF-2014-2018. Version-Finale-03.pdf.
- Government of Niger. Strategy For Development And Security In Sahel-Saharan Areas Of Niger. Niamey; 2011. <a href="http://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/sds-version-english.pdf">http://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/sds-version-english.pdf</a>.
- Thurston, A. A Development Plan for Northern Niger, [blog] October 3, 2012 [cited January 13, 2015]; <a href="http://sahelblog.wordpress.com/2012/10/03/a-development-plan-for-northern-niger/">http://sahelblog.wordpress.com/2012/10/03/a-development-plan-for-northern-niger/</a>.
- ILO-IPEC. Eliminating the Worst Forms of Child Labour in West Africa and Strengthening Sub-Regional Cooperation through ECOWAS. Project Document. Geneva; September 3, 2009.
- ILO-IPEC. Eliminating the Worst Forms of Child Labor in West Africa by Strengthening Sub-Regional Cooperation through ECOWAS-II. Project Document. Geneva; December 20, 2010. <a href="https://www.dol.gov/ilab/map/countries/ghana.htm">https://www.dol.gov/ilab/map/countries/ghana.htm</a>.
- ILO-IPEC Geneva official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. January 09, 2015.
- ILO. "SAP-FL Highlights." February, 2015. [cited <a href="http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/">http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/</a> groups/public/---ed\_norm/---declaration/documents/publication/wcms\_343802.
- 58. U.S. Embassy- Niamey. reporting, March 30, 2015.
- UN World Food Program. West Africa: Sahel Crisis Country by Country. New York; August 8, 2012. http://allafrica.com/stories/201208091136. html?viewall=1.
- 60. World Bank. Implementation Status & Results: Niger Safety Net Project.

  Washington, DC; July 21, 2011. http://www-wds.worldbank.org/external/default/main?pagePK=64193027&piPK=64187937&theSitePK=523679&men
  uPK=64187510&searchMenuPK=64187283&siteName=WDS&entityID=000
  0A8056\_2011080319221654.
- Plan International. "The Niger Education and Community Strengthening (NECS) project." planusa.org [online] 2014 [cited January 1, 2015]; <a href="http://www.planusa.org/content3120321">http://www.planusa.org/content3120321</a>
- USAID. The Resilience Agenda: Helping Vulnerable Communities Emerge From Cycles of Crisis Onto a Pethway Toward Development. Washington, DC; June 3, 2013. http://www.usaid.gov/resilience.
- USAID. USAID Announces RISE: A New Initiative To Build Resilience In West Africa's Sahel. Press Release. Washington, DC; February 3, 2014. <a href="http://www.usaid.gov/news-information/press-releases/feb-3-2014-usaid-announces-rise-new-initiative-build-resilience-west-africa-sahel">http://www.usaid.gov/news-information/press-releases/feb-3-2014-usaid-announces-rise-new-initiative-build-resilience-west-africa-sahel</a>.